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British Columbia: Education’s speech, second session of the thirty-first legislature, 1977
      HON. MR. McGEER: I'm pleased that a sufficient number of MLAs have resisted your invitation so that we can retain a quorum, at least for the present, in the House. I'm slightly disappointed, of course, that for the second year in a row this vote didn't whistle right through without debate, and since the members last year were anxious to hear a little bit about the ministry's activities and since in previous debates in the Legislature I haven't had time to do an overview of some of the more important priorities that we have, I hope the House will indulge me for just a few minutes while I review some of that.

      The Ministry of Education is one of the largest enterprises in British Columbia. It oversees 98 educational bodies, including school districts, colleges, universities and special institutions. There are 750,000 students served each year by 46,000 professional and support staff. The scale of operation of the ministry rivals the largest corporations in British Columbia in size and complexity.

      We have been in the process this last year or so of reviewing policies in the Ministry of Education from top to bottom. A number of expanded programs are already in force. We will have some legislation before the House before we adjourn this summer. The members will have an opportunity to debate in detail some of the specific recommendations that we will be making,

      There is no question that reforms in our educational system are required. In our province, 40 per cent of the unemployed are under the age of 25. This is the age when physical energy is at its zenith, when ambition peaks and when enthusiasm abounds. It is also the age when modern skills, newly acquired from our educational system, should make an individual most saleable on the job market. The terrible problem is that too many of our graduates have no marketable skills. Unemployment is the major consequence. There are other side effects. Crime rates are the highest in this age group, principally among the unemployed. Drug abuse, vandalism and other anti-social acts spill out with the frustrations of being unable to find a job and a useful place in society.

      Currently we have 55,000 students in our universities, colleges and provincial institutes. There are a further 155,000 in our high schools. All 2 10,000 of these people are potential members of our summer work force. Each year 40,000 of them permanently enter the work force. Those who leave our system with occupational skills have little difficulty finding work. The others have an extremely hard time. We have to address ourselves in our post-secondary system so that more of those leaving have a better chance of getting a job.

      I should remind the members that the total cost of a year's unemployment is greater than all the expense of educating that youngster all the way through the school system. So the stakes are very high, particularly since only a small proportion of the total education for any student is directed toward the job skill area. It is this final phase where we make our major mistake in education in Canada. It is in this direction that we as members have to address our greatest efforts.

      Just last week, Mr. Chairman, the federal government announced it was awarding British Columbia an additional $80 million for our post-secondary claims. This is in addition to $20 million awarded earlier this year when the federal government accepted our interpretation of how the regulations on the 15 per cent lift should be applied.

      Mr. Chairman, I want to thank the federal government, particularly the Secretary of State, the Hon. John Roberts; the Hon. Ron Basford; Senator Ray Perrault and all of our British Columbia MPs who played such a large part in arranging this assistance for the province. I want them to know and I want you to know that our first priority for this money will be to use it in solving this problem of giving our students marketable skills and thus reduce this terrible problem we have of unemployment among our youth.

      Mr. Chairman, the federal government was not obliged to recognize the claims of British Columbia. Indeed, I think they would not have been recognized if it hadn't been for the sympathetic support of the members I mentioned and others. This is because the bulk of money for post-secondary education had already been allotted. What these people were doing was giving every accommodation to British Columbia after the fact of disbursement of funds.

      It's no secret that our province has received less per capita under the fiscal arrangements Act than any province in our country. Indeed, had the funds in the past 10 years been distributed on a per capita basis, British Columbia would have received already $300 million more in taxes paid by British Columbia citizens than it has under present circumstances. But the federal government isn't entirely to blame for this. As I've mentioned before in this House, our post-secondary system was so undeveloped at the time the fiscal arrangements Act was started in 1967, we simply didn't deserve the payments.

      When the rearrangement came in 1972, and the big losses to British Columbia began to accrue, Victoria just didn't recognize the consequences of the interpretation being placed under regulations of the revised fiscal arrangements Act as it would apply to British Columbia. Therefore, this province bears more than a share of the responsibility for what happened.

Yes, mostly between 1972 and 1975. That's when the big losses occurred.

      I can provide the members with spread sheets showing the payments across Canada and the extent to which British Columbia was fiscally handicapped during those years. But that's the past, and the important thing, and all 1 can say on behalf of the taxpayers and the students of British Columbia, is that we have paid a heavy penalty in this province. It's hurt us and it's hurt education badly. What we must ask of the federal government now, in expressing our appreciation for what certain members have done on our behalf, is to say: "We've paid our penalty. It's been a heavy one. What we want in British Columbia now is to be placed on an equal basis with all other provinces in the matter of disbursing these funds."

      One could give many examples of denial of educational opportunity, but there's no clearer example one could give, and probably no better illustration of the problems that we have faced and will face in trying to expand educational opportunity, than what we listened to last week in debates just concluded with the Minister of Health (Hon. Mr. McClelland) .

      I refer, of course, to opportunities to enter the practice of medicine. In recent years, between 300 and 475 doctors per year have been licensed to practice medicine in this province. The numbers graduated from our medical school each year have been 80 - somewhere between 15 per cent and 25 per cent of the total. At the same time, only one applicant in 10 is accepted for medical school. Each year we turn down huge numbers of brilliant British Columbians who have met all of the qualifications to enter medical school and were they in any other part of Canada, or indeed most other countries in the world, they would have had that opportunity. Only in British Columbia would that denial take place because British Columbia offers the least opportunity for its citizens of any part of Canada to enter this profession.

      In the initial throne speech of this government, the intention was announced to increase that opportunity. As a result of the action taken by the government, by 1985, some eight years from now, when the doctors from this expanded medical school will begin to come on stream - all 160 of them - we will then be graduating as many doctors as now each year leave the province, leave the practice of medicine, by attrition. In other words, they retire or go elsewhere. Eight years from now the number of doctors we graduate will equal the number who are dropping out each year in British Columbia now. By then, Mr. Chairman, I'm sure we will be registering each year many more doctors than we're registering in British Columbia today. I'm sure we will be accepting an even smaller percentage of the brilliant young natives of our province who apply to medical school.

      Despite these fairly obvious facts, the government has been attacked just last week by the opposition, by the newspapers, by dissidents in the B.C. Medical Association, by The Medical Post, and even the head of the Irish, the British and the Canadian Medical Associations who came here to the city of Victoria to tell us that we shouldn't do such a thing.

      Among those who attacked this plan just last week was the member for Vancouver Centre (Mr. Lauk) , himself a British Columbian who was given the opportunity through our educational system of entering the profession of law. In British Columbia there are about three-quarters as many lawyers as doctors, and yet there were no complaints when opportunities for students to enter law were increased. We now graduate four to five times as many lawyers in this province as doctors.

      In other words, the opportunities are four to five times greater to enter the profession of law as medicine. Yet, as the Attorney-General (Hon. Mr. Gardom) has just pointed out, the career opportunities are far less. 1 leave it to the member for Vancouver Centre to reflect upon the fairness of the system and the remarks that he himself made which, in effect, would have denied opportunities for young British Columbians to enter medicine.

      I don't wish to reply to the many charges made about myself during the estimates of the Minister of Health (Hon. Mr. McClelland) . But I do say, Mr. Chairman, that the minister demonstrated the statesman he is by listening with what struck me as uncommon patience to a series of charges that were utterly false.

      We have been actively engaged as a ministry - I speak of Education - as health professionals in the province. The Ministry of Education for the first time has made capital funds available for health education. Of course, one of the projects in which we are a partner with the Ministry of Health is the expansion of medical teaching and other health professional teaching in British Columbia. Because of the willingness of the ministry to put resources behind the development of health teaching facilities, we've been able to assure that the $28 million in health resources funds that had been locked up and depreciating all these years will finally be available to the citizens of British Columbia.

      There will be $50 million expended for improved teaching and clinical improvements at the Vancouver General Hospital, St. Paul's Hospital, Shaughnessy Hospital, the Children's Hospital, as well as basic science laboratories and an acute hospital on the University of British Columbia campus. The government is following precisely the report of the Task Force on Medical Teaching Facilities received by the government in June, 1976. This report was agreed to unanimously by the official representatives of the Greater Vancouver Regional Hospital District, the Vancouver General Hospital, St. Paul's Hospital, Shaughnessy Hospital, the Children's Hospital, the B.C. Medical Association, the Ministry of Health, the University of British Columbia and the Ministry of Education. Representatives from the B.C. Medical Association were Dr. Leonard Fratkin and Dr. William Ibbott, and a member of the general public, Mr. A.C.L. Kelly, acted as chairman.

      Never before, Mr. Chairman, had governments sought such wide consultation on a health or education matter and never before had there been unanimous agreement by so many competing interests for a course of action. Mr. Chairman, all people don't agree. All members of the Vancouver General Hospital don't accept the recommendation of their official representative. The hospital wars have been conducted in Vancouver for the past 20 years. That's why there has been no progress at all. One cannot expect after this history of division to have unanimous opinion. I do not see, Mr. Chairman, how it would have been possible for the Minister of Health or the Minister of Education or the government of British Columbia to have sought a wider consultation than that. All interested parties had their official representatives there. Mr. Chairman, there was not one single, dissenting voice.

      What we must do now, because time is running out, is to slash all red tape in order to get the facilities built. A time limit was quite wisely placed by the federal government on the funds that it set aside for the teaching of health professions in 1966. The facilities must be completed, equipped and in operation by 1980. With good luck there will be no wastage.

      As late as last week, Mr. Chairman, the member for North Vancouver-Capilano (Mr. Gibson) , in a speech which, I imagine, Mr. Chairman, will be read and re-read by historians in disbelief ...

      :.. said:

I call on the health community in this province and the educational community to finally have the guts to stand up and say to this minister: "Stop this project."

      The member for North Vancouver-Capilano also said:

It was a major, disgraceful misallocation of health funds in this province.

      He said it was a "240-bed white elephant out at the University of British Columbia." Then he implied that it was some kind of a creation of the Minister of Education.

      He said it was.

      Mr. Chairman, years later people will have to reflect on the words of that member and make judgments as to his wisdom and his ability to perceive the future as well as recognize opportunities for students and benefits to the public.

      Of course, the member has taken the Liberal Party in British Columbia to new lows, Mr. Chairman. I think probably his capability for looking into the future is perhaps reflected in that result.

      The idea of a teaching hospital located on the University of British Columbia campus didn't originate with this government or this minister. It goes back to the first president of the University of British Columbia, who was himself a physician and who put forward that notion in 1913.

Between 1946 and 1949....

The Sharpe and Thompson plan for the university, complete with a medical faculty, is there for the member to see. There is a complete plan of the campus drawn up. There was a competition, just like we had for this parliament building here.

      Unfortunately, the plan for that university was never implemented, but part of it is going to be. I think the members ought to know the length of history of this particular aspect of education in British Columbia.

      Shortly after the war, a series of consultants were brought to British Columbia in the medical field, and each one of these recommended the founding of a hospital and medical complex on that campus. Mr. Chairman, the basic sciences were built in 1952, erected in a location which would allow for the future clinical facilities to be built.

      The planning of the university hospital commenced in 1958. This Legislature in 1963 passed a University of British Columbia Health Sciences Centre Act in contemplation of that acute hospital finally being built.

      In 1966, as a result of representations from the medical school in British Columbia, the federal government established a health resources fund for the purpose of constructing across this nation appropriate teaching facilities. Behind the concept at the University of British Columbia was the health sciences centre team. This is something which is not only accepted in British Columbia as an historic part of the teaching program but something which is now accepted in many countries around the world and is being implemented by building the kind of integrated facilities that were conceived when the first medical buildings were put up on the University of British Columbia campus after the war.

      1 don't wish to labour the members with details about how every single building that has been placed in that location was done with the concept of finally completing this health sciences complex. I just want to assure the members that the decision was made some 60 years ago. It has been implemented step by step, as funds became available, right up until the present time. Concepts have been developed here which have spread throughout the world as far as the teaching of health professionals is concerned. Yet this is the one area where it has not been done. It illustrates that prophets are without honour. 1 don't include myself among them. I'm just the Minister of Education at the appropriate time to complete something started many years ago.

      The members opposite are on record, probably the most infamous speech being made by the member for North Vancouver-Capilano (Mr. Gibson) . This will stay in history: the resistance, and the remarks made by the politicians, by the doubting Thomases in the press, in the medical profession, in The Medical Post, and so on. It will be judged in time. Mr. Chairman, I have every confidence that those in the future will regard this as the greatest opportunity that has been offered to students and to the public, who will ultimately benefit from their skills and discoveries.

